



SANBORNTON ZONING BOARD OF ADJUSTMENT

P.O. Box 124

Sanbornton, New Hampshire 03269-0124

MEETING MINUTES

Meeting Date and Time: Tuesday, October 25 2016 at 7:00 PM

Meeting Place: Town Offices, 573 Sanborn Road, Sanbornton, N.H
GENERAL BUSINESS

Present: Doug Rasp, member, Don Bormes, member, Tim Lang, Chair, Melissa Anderson, member, Phil Mercer, alternate member, Steve Cobb, alternate member, and Town Planner, Bob Ward.
Tim Lang opened the meeting at 7:00 p.m. and all in attendance recited the Pledge of Allegiance.
Tim Lang notified attendees the order of the agenda will be modified, taking new Business (Cases 488, and 489) first, and moving Old Business (Case 477) after New Business.

Minutes

Doug Rasp made a motion to approve the minutes from 9/27/16. Phil Mercer seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.
PUBLIC HEARING
Case #488:  (Phil Mercer was seated as a voting member for this case). Request from Stephen Surowiec, as Applicant/Property Owner, for a Variance from the requirements of Article 4, Section X.(1a) of the Sanbornton Zoning Ordinance. Applicant seeks permission to allow construction of a detached accessory apartment. Said project is proposed to be located at 17 Reuben Road on property identified as Tax Map 15, Lot 91.  The property is located in the General Residential Zoning District.
Mr. Surowiec explained to the Board that he has had difficulties finding reliable seasonal employees at his farm. He is asking for permission to repurpose an existing shed on his property to house seasonal legal foreign laborers as part of the H-2A program. Housing is required for these workers as part of the program. Melissa Anderson asked how many workers would be living in this dwelling unit. Mr. Surowiec responded that he only expects two workers to live in this unit from around April to October, and that the unit must have a kitchen, lavatory, etc. as part of the H-2A stipulations.

The ZBA reviewed the variance application against the five variance criteria and voted as follows:

Criterion #1:
The variance will not be contrary to the public interest



Bormes/Yes; Rasp/Yes; Lang/Yes; Anderson/Yes; Mercer/Yes

Criterion #2:
The spirit of the ordinance is observed




Bormes/Yes; Rasp/Yes; Lang/Yes; Anderson/Yes; Mercer/Yes


Criterion #3:   Substantial justice is done



Bormes/Yes; Rasp/Yes; Lang/Yes; Anderson/Yes; Mercer/Yes
Criterion #4:
The values of surrounding properties are not diminished


Bormes/Yes; Rasp/Yes; Lang/Yes; Anderson/Yes; Mercer/Yes
Criterion #5: 
Literal enforcement of the ordinance would result in an unnecessary hardship
Bormes/Yes; Rasp/Yes; Lang/Yes; Anderson/Yes; Mercer/Yes
Sub-Category A:  “The Relationship Test” or “The Reasonable Use Test”   

Bormes/Yes; Rasp/Yes; Lang/Yes; Anderson/Yes; Mercer/Yes 
Sub-Category B: “The Strict Conformance with the Ordinance Test”

Bormes/Yes; Rasp/Yes; Lang/Yes; Anderson/Yes; Mercer/Yes 
Phil Mercer made a motion to approve the Variance as requested in Case #488, the motion was seconded by Melissa Anderson and passed unanimously. 

Case #489: (Doug Rasp has recused himself from voting in this case). Request from Greg and Laura Lee Cote, as Applicants, for a Variance from the requirements of Article 5, Section A.(6) of the Sanbornton Zoning Ordinance. Applicants seek permission to allow construction of an open deck closer to the front property line than as required.  Said project is proposed to be located at 343 Black Brook Road on property identified as Tax Map 11, Lot 23. The property is located in the Recreational Zoning District.
Mrs. Cote explained that she would like to construct a deck on her property which would extend into the 30-foot setback requirement on one corner by approximately seven feet. She stated that her main goal is to allow for parking underneath the deck so that vehicles do not have to be parked so close to the street. Chair Tim Lang asked if any abutters have anything to add regarding this request. Don Bormes stated that he is actually the closest neighbor to this property and he believes adding the deck would improve the safety of the public as the cars would be out of the way. 
The ZBA reviewed the variance application against the five variance criteria and voted as follows:

Criterion #1:
The variance will not be contrary to the public interest



Bormes/Yes; Anderson/Yes; Lang/Yes; Cobb/Yes; Mercer/Yes

Criterion #2:
The spirit of the ordinance is observed




Bormes/Yes; Anderson/Yes; Lang/Yes; Cobb/Yes; Mercer/Yes

Criterion #3:   Substantial justice is done



Bormes/Yes; Anderson/Yes; Lang/Yes; Cobb/Yes; Mercer/Yes
Criterion #4:
The values of surrounding properties are not diminished


Bormes/Yes; Anderson/Yes; Lang/Yes; Cobb/Yes; Mercer/Yes
Criterion #5: 
Literal enforcement of the ordinance would result in an unnecessary hardship
Bormes/Yes; Anderson/Yes; Lang/Yes; Cobb/Yes; Mercer/Yes
Sub-Category A:  “The Relationship Test” or “The Reasonable Use Test”   

Bormes/Yes; Anderson/Yes; Lang/Yes; Cobb/Yes; Mercer/Yes
Sub-Category B: “The Strict Conformance with the Ordinance Test”

Bormes/Yes; Anderson/Yes; Lang/Yes; Cobb/Yes; Mercer/Yes
Steve Cobb made a motion to approve the Variance as requested in Case #489, the motion was seconded by Phil Mercer and passed unanimously. 

OLD BUSINESS
a. Re-Open Public Hearing re Case #477:  A request from Bullfish Investments LLC, as Applicant, for a Special Exception to permit operation of a commercial gravel pit as provided by Article 18, Section B(3) of the Sanbornton Zoning Ordinance. The property is located on Johnson Road and identified as Tax Map 15, Lot 58. The property is located in the General Agricultural Zoning District.
Chair Tim Lang explained that a motion is needed to make this case active again, as it has been tabled for quite some time. Phil Mercer made a motion to make the case active and Steve Cobb seconded the motion. The motion passed with only Don Bormes abstaining; he stated that he thought new information was to be brought before the ZBA before continuing. 

Chair Lang asked the Applicants for an update on where they feel they are with their application. The Attorney for the Applicants, Andrew Sullivan, explained that he feels all required reports have been submitted in order for the ZBA to vote on granting the special exception. Phil Mercer asked how many yards of gravel Bull Fish plans to extract from the proposed pit, and Ron Haddock of Bull Fish responded 100,000 per year. Mr. Mercer also asked if the proposed gravel pit site is located on a school bus route. Mr. Haddock responded that there is a bus stop at the end of Johnson Road where it meets Route 127. 

Muriel Robinette of Terracon, who authored the hydrogeology study to find if an aquifer was present on the proposed site or not, described her findings to the Board. Mrs. Robinette also explained that the reason for aquifer protection in a municipality is so that the aquifer can provide adequate water supply if needed to the town. Therefore, a low-yield aquifer is permitted per the Town’s ordinance as it would not be usable by the Town for water supply. She explained that existing soil borings were used in her study, and that these borings were not drilled down to bedrock, and drilling to bedrock would be the only way to know for certain if a medium- to high-yield aquifer is present.

Melissa Anderson asked if the unseasonably dry year could affect the borings and Mrs. Robinette responded that temporarily they could, but the ordinance related to aquifers states that the level of aquifer must be sustainable year to year. Doug Rasp asked if there would be a pond at the base of the excavation in the gravel pit, and Mrs. Robinette explained that the Applicants cannot dig into the seasonal water table per their 155E permit. Don Bormes expressed that he is disappointed that only existing borings were used in this study and that the report states that new borings down to bedrock would be needed to have a definitive answer about the level of aquifer.

Attorney Sullivan asked Mrs. Robinette what the probability is of the existing aquifer being sustainable. Mrs. Robinette responded that there would need to be a pump test to determine that. He also asked if she has seen other sites that have had borings drilled down to bedrock that conflicted with her initial findings of those sites. Mrs. Robinette explained that this has happened in large areas of land but would be less probably in a smaller piece of land. 

Abutter Julie Lonergan asked what affect the excavation could have on a pond on her property, and Melissa Anderson asked if runoff may be an issue. Mrs. Robinette explained that the Applicant’s Alteration of Terrain permit would forbid this. Abutter Christine Hobby mentioned at an oil spill on Johnson Road in the past makes her concerned about possible oil spills from equipment at the gravel pit. Attorney Sullivan stated that, per the Applicant’s plan, there would be no adverse environmental impact to the surrounding area.

Jim Scrivens, a licensed Real Estate Appraiser contracted by the Applicant, presented his report regarding home valuations surrounding an existing gravel pit on Queen Street in Boscawen. He stated that Cold Brook Gravel has been in business for thirty years but his data on home sales goes back sixteen years. He explained that he looked at both the average price of homes in the area as well as the time sitting on market and found no difference between homes near the pit and those further away in town. Chair Tim Lang explained that he researched a study by Professor Christine Hite, who looked at home devaluation around a gravel pit in Ohio. Hite found that homes closer to the gravel pit can have as high as a 30% drop in value. Mr. Scrivens explained that he only looked at New Hampshire home values related to this case. 

Melissa Anderson stated that prices would have normalized after a gravel pit has been in operation for thirty years and that she would like to see a study of homes near a newer gravel pit. Ron Haddock stated that residents may be unhappy while living near a gravel pit but Mr. Scrivens’ report shows that their values would not be diminished. Chair Tim Lang asked if an abutter would need to disclose to a potential home buyer that there is a possible gravel pit being established nearby. Attorney Sullivan responded no, while Don Bormes and Phil Mercer stated that they absolutely would. 

Chair Tim Lang asked the Board how they would like to move forward with the application. Town Planner Bob Ward stated that he believes the Applicant has submitted all reports the Board has requested up until this point. Don Bormes made a motion to require three new borings drilled down to bedrock to show static water level and saturated thickness per the report from Terracon. Phil Mercer seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. Melissa Anderson made a motion to require a new real estate value assessment by a licensed appraiser appointed by the ZBA, to appraise home values within a 3.5 mile radius of a gravel pit, before, during and after its existence. Don Bormes seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.

Town Planner Bob Ward asked the Board if abutters will be notified of the next hearing though it is not required since this is an active case. Chair Tim Lang stated that they will be notified. Attorney Sullivan asked if he and the Applicant could see the scope of work being proposed to the appraiser so that all parties are on the same page and Chair Lang responded yes. The Board will have a business meeting to discuss the findings of the appraisal and borings before having another public hearing.

Meeting Adjourned at 9:25 p.m.

Respectfully Submitted,

Audry Barriault, ZBA Secretary
